THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY

Regular Meeting – September 11, 2007
MINUTES
The School Board of St. Lucie County held a regular meeting in the School Board Room on September 11, 2007 at approximately 6:00 p.m.


PRESENT:
DR.  JOHN CARVELLI, Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 3




MS.  CAROL A. HILSON, Vice Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 2




MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY





Member Residing in District No. 4




MR.  TROY INGERSOLL





Member Residing in District No. 5




DR.  JUDI MILLER





 Member Residing in District No. 1

   ALSO PRESENT:
MR.  MICHAEL J. LANNON, Superintendent




MR.  DANIEL B. HARRELL, Attorney
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
Chairman Carvelli called the meeting to order.  C. A. Moore Elementary students led the Pledge of Allegiance and sang a musical selection.
PUBLIC HEARING

Adoption of Final 2007-08 Millages and Budget
Chairman John Carvelli opened the public hearing to receive comments on the proposed adoption of the final 2007-08 millages and budget.  Mr. Tim Bargeron, Assistant Superintendent for Business Services & CFO, came forward to discuss the roll-back rate, millage trend and impact of proposed millage on homeowners.  Mr. Bargeron presented and read the resolution determining revenue and millage levied, and addressed other items requiring public approval.
There were no comments received from the citizens who were present.  Chairman Carvelli closed the public hearing.
Board members did not have any further comment.  The Board had participated in the budget process and had received, reviewed and discussed budget matters since January 2007.  Superintendent Lannon then made the following recommendations.


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve the local required effort
millage of 4.814 mills as specified in the resolution (Ingersoll/Hilson/Carried 5-0).

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board adopt the basic discretionary
millage of .510 as specified in the resolution (Miller/Hensley/Carried 5-0).

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board adopt the supplemental
discretionary millage of .166 mills as specified in the resolution (Hensley/

Ingersoll/Carried 5-0).

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board adopt the local capital improvement
millage of 2.00 mills as specified in the resolution.  The total millage rate to be

levied was less than the roll back rate by 4.71 percent (Hilson/Miller/Carried 5-0). 
Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board adopt the final district budget of $741,324,329.28 for SY 2007-08 (Hensley/Ingersoll/Carried 5-0).

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board adopt the resolution for final
millage rates 07-03 and 07-04 and final budget as presented (Hilson/Miller/

Carried 5-0).
MINUTES
August 14, 2007 Regular Meeting, August 28, 2007 Regular Workshop Meeting

Action:
There was a motion to approve the minutes for the

August 14, 2007 regular meeting and the August 28,


2007 regular workshop meeting (Hensley/Ingersoll/Carried 5-0).
SPECIAL ORDERS OF BUSINESS
1. KS Manufacturing/Pre-Engineering Academy CHOICE Partnerships 
Ms. Kathie Schmidt, Director of Career and Technical Education, asked the Board to join her in recognizing several community partners who had extensively supported the Treasure Coast High School Manufacturing/Pre-Engineering Academy.  The partners (Workforce Board of the Treasure Coast, Indian River Community College, St. Lucie County Economic Development Council, Tanright Lighting, CNL Technology, Florida Marble Industries, Awareness Technologies, Freedom Plastics, Team 1 Sports, Nidacore and Tropicana) had provided grant funding oversight, served as steering and advisory committee members, SkillsUSA competition judges, work readiness trainers, and summer internship worksite facilitators and hosts.  As a result, this exemplary program had been recognized as a CHOICE Academy by Workforce Florida and the Agency for Workforce Innovation. 
 2. JM Bus Driver Recognition (Postponed)
This matter was postponed until November 13, 2007.
 3. ML The Great Start Award
Superintendent Lannon informed the audience that the School Board’s Indoor Air Quality Department had received the Great Start Award from the U. S. Environmental Protection Agency for its commitment to ensure good indoor air quality in all schools by implementing the EPA’s Indoor Air Quality Tool for Schools Kit and Program.  This commitment assured a healthy learning and teaching environment for students and staff in the district.  Mr. Harry Atwood came forward to receive the award on behalf of his department.   Mr. Lannon expressed appreciation to Mr. Atwood and indicated the department was on its way to becoming a national model.
 4. JK Nutrition and Fitness for a Healthy Lifestyle   

Ms. Anita Neal, Director of the St. Lucie County Extension Service, announced that her agency had designed a program for St. Lucie County and School Board employees to provide them with information about nutrition and fitness.  A workshop was scheduled in October to kick off the healthy lifestyle program for everyone.  As an added feature to fitness, Miss Annabel Roy, a 5th grade student from Frances K. Sweet Elementary, presented a speech she had written on nutrition and obesity.  

SPECIAL RECOGNITION NOT ON THE AGENDA
Mr. Bargeron asked the Board to recognize staff from three schools who had received perfect internal accounts audits for the 2005-06 school year.  This was a great achievement that took great organizational effort.  Representatives from Fort Pierce Westwood High School, C. A. Moore Elementary, and St. Lucie West Centennial High School received accolades and plaques for their outstanding achievement.
STAFF REPORTS

 5. OR Curriculum Report

  No report.

6. ML Superintendent’s Report
Mr. Lannon informed the Board that the Legislature’s special session on budget had been postponed.  He explained that the Governor did re-affirm that K-12 education would be held harmless, thus the district would continue to move in that direction.  Mr. Lannon stated that no one can move forward if K-12 students are not prepared and ready for the future.  The district would continue to work with associations and legislative leaders around the state to do all it could to maintain the level of funding in Florida.
The superintendent gave kudos to St. Lucie County’s United Way program that provided over 4,000 backpacks to kids in poverty.  As the county continued to grow the percentage of kids living in poverty also continued to grow.  St. Lucie County had over 22,000 children living in poverty and efforts to find every resource available was absolutely necessary. The Big Brothers/Big Sisters organization was also thanked for its tremendous support of students. 

On a final note, Superintendent Lannon thanked teachers and administrators for inspiring each other to get the school year off and running.  He was in awe of the energy, passion and engagement in the curriculum that was being taught more and more in schools. 
CTA REPORT
No report.
CWA REPORT
No report.
CONSENT AGENDA

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve
consent agenda items #7 through #28 (Hensley/Ingersoll/

Carried 5-0).
 7.  SR Personnel Agenda & Leaves
 8.  SR Revised Job Descriptions for Educational Consultant (FDLRS), Technology Consultant (FDLRS), Facilities Inspector
 9.  SR District’s Annual Report to Department of Education on the Paperwork Reduction Act

10. TB Annual Financial Report
11. KM Contract for Food Services – Agriculture and Labor Program Head Start Services

12. KM Contract for Food Services – Eckerd Youth Alternatives, Inc.

13. KM Agreement to Postpone Consideration of Approval – Renaissance Charter School, Inc.

14. BS Renewal of Cooperative Agreement with Carlton Palms Educational Center, Inc.
15. BS Professional Services Agreement with Mary Ann Smith for Hospital/Homebound Teaching
16. BS Amendment to Professional Services Agreement with Catherine Enns, SLP
17. BS Renewal of Full Service Schools Agreement
18. BS Professional Services Agreement with Katherine Hill for Hearing Officer Services
19. BS Professional Services Agreement with Catherine C. Dixon

20. BS Amendment to Professional Services Agreement with Educational Based Services (EBS),Inc.

21. BS Health Manual Revisions 2007-08

22. BS Amendment to Professional Services Agreement with Frank L. Krukauskas

23. AG Continuing Services Agreement with Florida Architects for Architectural Services
24. AG Change Order #1 to Proctor Construction for Tradition Lab School/Additional Earthwork
25. AG Continuing Svcs. Agmt. with Dunkelberger Engineering & Testing, Inc., for Geotechnical Engineering Services
26. AG Add’l. Svcs. Agmt. With Schenkel, Shultz Architects for Ft. Pierce Central High Architectural, MEP & Structural 
              Re-design Svcs. – Bldg. 4
27. AG Change Order #1 – James A. Cummings, 3 Items/Ft. Pierce Central High/Total $994,794
28. DH Samuel S. Gaines Academy Easement
OTHER BUSINESS

29. BS Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law & Final Orders #001 through #003   


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve Stipulated
Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law & Final Orders #001 through
#003 as presented (Miller/Ingersoll/Carried 5-0). 

GROWTH MGMT./LAND ACQUISITIONS/INTERGOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS REPORT
No report.
BUDGET/FINANCE REPORT
Mr. Tim Bargeron began his report by reminding the Board that an executive session was scheduled to begin immediately following the regular meeting.
Mr. Bargeron then proceeded to report on a TCCC meeting during which budget priorities were determined and approved, presented an update on enrollment FTE (assisted by Student Assignment Director Michelle Jerger), and noted that Attorney Dan Harrell would provide further details regarding the Escambia County Supreme Court decision.
FACILITIES REPORT
No report.
ATTORNEY’S REPORT 
30. DH Educational Facilities Impact Fee Credit Agreement- Horizons Acquisition 5, LLC, and Horizons St. Lucie 
              Development, LLC (Southern Grove)

Mr. Harrell advised the Board that the impact fee credit agreement was similar in structure to impact fee credit agreements that the district had undertaken in the past.  The amended valuation of the land yielded an approximate gross savings of $1 million to the Board.


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve and authorize



execution of the Educational Facilities Impact Fee Credit Agreement for



Horizons Acquisition 5, LLC, and Horizons St. Lucie Development, LLC



(Southern Grove) in substantially the form provided (Hensley/Miller/



Carried 5-0).
EMERGENCY ITEM – ESCAMBIA COUNTY 

Attorney Harrell informed the Board that on September 6, 2007, the Florida Supreme Court reversed a judgment that had validated tax increment financing in Escambia County.  The Supreme Court essentially found in the Escambia case that the pledge of revenues would require a referendum.  Unfortunately, in the course of its opinion and without notice to any of the parties, the Court brought into its discussion the primary case that validated the concept of Certificates of Participation (COP) financing by school districts.  Certificate of Participation is financing based upon a lease that is renewed each year.  The lease payments are made from a portion of the 2 mills that the district levies for capital projects.  That has created a great deal of turmoil.  Some Certificate of Participation financings are on a variable rate basis and they go back into the market very frequently.  That market is somewhat in turmoil also.  Standard & Poors has placed most school district debt on a watch list in the state of Florida.  It’s going to have an adverse effect on the district.  The decision in Escambia is not final.  The date for re-hearing is Monday, September 17, 2007.  School districts did not participate in the original case.  Now, several counties have elected to participate in a friend-of-the-court brief.  The question is whether or not the St. Lucie County School Board would wish to participate in that brief.  It appeared that half a dozen would be participating.  The estimated cost per district would probably come down from the original cost of $20,000 each.  The Board would be sharing the cost with the other districts that included Orange County, Palm Beach County, and Broward County.  Osceola County, Seminole County, Indian River County and Lake County were now considering that same question.  Mr. Harrell handed out a list of outstanding COPs by the various districts.  Mr. Harrell stated time was of the essence.  Florida School Boards Association and Florida Association of District School Superintendents were also joining as additional friends-of-the-court.
Chairman Carvelli asked what the maximum cost was to enter the friend-of-the-court brief—total package.  Mr. Harrell understood the cost would be $80,000 split among all of the participating districts.


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board declare the Escambia County



friend-of-the-court brief as an emergency item (Hensley/Miller/Carried 5-0).


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board become a participant in the



friend-of-the-court brief as outlined by Attorney Harrell (Hensley/Miller/



Carried 5-0).

SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS’ REPORTS
Mrs. Hensley asked the Board to consider approving a letter of support for ELEVATE, Inc., a drum line competition/different type of the “arts” program.  There was support in the community for this project. It was a positive program for kids on the edge of gang membership.  Chairman Carvelli stated the letter of support should be placed on the agenda for the next scheduled meeting.   
Mrs. Hensley reminded members that the Greater Florida Consortium of School Boards meeting was scheduled for September 14-15, 2007 at the Hilton Garden Inn in Port St. Lucie.  As president of the Consortium, Mrs. Hensley was hosting the meeting—board members and administrators were welcome and invited to participate.
Mr. Ingersoll inquired about graduation and health curriculum timelines.  Mr. Lannon indicated that staff was still working on strategies and options.
Dr. Miller expressed her deep appreciation to all schools and employees who had participated in Big Brother/Big Sisters“ Bowl for Kids Sake” fundraiser.

Dr. Carvelli acknowledged that he and other board members had received a letter from Mayor Christensen of Port St. Lucie.  Mrs. Christensen was asking the Board to schedule a meeting with the City Council to discuss the School Resource Officer program.  Dr. Carvelli said he and Mr. Lannon had reviewed minutes from the previous joint meeting with the City held in April 2007.  All parties agreed that the next meeting should probably be in six months--sometime in November 2007.  Various members of the Council and the School Board had asked that several follow-up topics be included on that agenda.  Mr. Lannon was working to capture all agenda requests for the next meeting sometime in November.  The Board agreed it would like to host the next joint meeting at the district administration office.
Mr. Lannon went further and explained that he had been working with law enforcement agencies since last summer regarding the SRO issue.  He was waiting for final budget clearance from all agencies but each of them, including the School Board, City of Fort Pierce, St. Lucie County and the City of Port St. Lucie, through their representatives, had worked out a viable and positive SRO solution for this year.  Depending on what happens in the state of Florida in terms of revenue income or taxation for the future, all parties believed they had a one-year solution for the future.  Next year would have to be addressed when more information was available.  In light of all that had been done, Mr. Lannon believed the matter raised by Mayor Christensen had already been taken care of.   
UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS

Ms. Suzanne Eovaldi spoke about the very flawed sex ed proposal.  She felt it was a bad mistake and urged all board members to vote no.  
ADJOURNMENT
After conducting all business scheduled to come before the Board, Chairman Carvelli adjourned the regular September 11, 2007 meeting at approximately 7:30 p.m.






